DRAFT                              BOARD OF SELECTMEN

MINUTES
  Wednesday, April 16, 2014
  Swampscott, MA 01907
Attendance: Chairman, Jill Sullivan, Vice Chair, Barry Greenfield, Selectmen Glenn Kessler, John Callahan, Matthew Strauss, and Town Administrator, Thomas Younger. 
Comment:
Selectman Sullivan commented that it had been recommended by Town Council that the Board does not comment on the judicial process of the ongoing investigation relating to a house party that students were allegedly in violation of the School Chemical Policy-Chairman Sullivan did allow Mr. Jack Beerman to speak-see below.

Resident Comment:

Mr. Jack Berman spoke to the Board on a recent event that took place with students attending a recent house party and a pending violation of the School’s Chemical Policy and criminal charges.  

Comment:
Selectman Strauss commented that he felt that Selectmen Kessler and Selectmen Callahan felt it was more important to attend a candidates night then be on time for a scheduled executive session with Town Council present and waiting. Selectman Strauss commented that the waiting to go into executive session is costing the Town money and it is Selectman Kessler and Selectman Callahan’s civic duty to be in attendance and on time.  Selectman Strauss requested the Board enter into executive session. 

Selectman Sullivan commented she was not happy with the above matter. 
Executive Session:
The Board voted on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to enter into executive session for the purpose of discussing strategy with respect to litigation in the Greenwood case since an open meeting will have a detrimental effect on litigation position of the Town and will return to open session at the conclusion of the executive session, seconded by Selectman Strauss.  Selectman Callahan recused himself from executive session as an abutter to the property regarding the Greenwood case. A roll call was taken. 

Open session statement:

Selectman Sullivan stated that the Board in executive session voted to file a notice of intent to appeal the decision on the McLeod vs. the Town of Swampscott case. (See executive session meeting minutes) 

Open Discussion / Town Signage discussion: 

Selectman Kessler spoke on recent communications with the Beautification Committee and residents on what the sign should look like and what would be written on it as the  on the entrance to the Town. Selectman Kessler stated there is no simple solution. Selectman Kessler commented that this dialogue has opened up an exciting pursuit of Town wide signage. 
Selectman Kessler suggested the Beautification Committee’s vision be discussed at Town Meeting.

Selectman Sullivan does not believe that is a good idea at this time and suggested the Beautification Committee come before the Selectman first. 
Selectman Callahan disagreed on it not being a simple solution. 
 Selectman Sullivan commented the presentation was a impressive one, however thought that a start up cost of forty thousand for a sign consultant for the planning part of it was a lot of money and a cookie cutter approach. .  
Selectman Strauss commented he missed the flowers on Humphrey Street that spelled Swampscott. 
Open Discussion / Retirement update:
Dave Castellarin, Retirement Board member updated the Board as requested by Selectman Greenfield on the following:

· Pension Liability/
· Possible extending funding scheduled out to the year 2030. 
· Town of Swampscott is 5th in the state retirement plan.

· 59% of active employees are from the School Department. 

· 9% are for new employees.

· Goal of 10% overall in reserves is the Retirement Board’s goal. 

· Selectman Greenfield commented that the Town as a whole should be talking about the funding schedule.

· Selectman Strauss commented that he would like the Retirement Board to keep an open mind going forward in years on what the Town’s affordability will be. 
· Short money for retirees.

· Pay scale has a lot to do with the funding schedule. 

· Next Actuary will be done in 2015.
· Bond Rating for the Town of Swampscott is AA2. 
Open Discussion/ Phillips Park / Stands:
Mr. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator spoke on the following three options for the Stands at Phillips Park. No decision has been made as of yet. 

· Permanent repair

· Shorten further damaged area

· Remove completely.
Proclamation:

Selectman Sullivan read aloud the Arbor Day Proclamation. 
Votes of the Board:
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to approve a one day all alcohol permit for Swampscott Education Foundation to be held at the Marian Court College on July 19, 2014 from 7-10PM, seconded by Selectman Kessler 

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Kessler to approve a common victualler’s permit for Cheeseburger, Cheeseburger, 435 Paradise Road, Swampscott, Mass, pending approval from the Health Department, seconded by Selectman Strauss. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve an Entertainment License from the Swampscott Public Library to be used on Saturday, June 28, 2018 from 4-9PM at Fisherman’s Beach for the annual Battle of the Bands Festival, seconded by Selectman Strauss.
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve an invoice from Anderson & Kreiger, LLP in the amount of $146.09 / Phillips Beach, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve an invoice from Kopelman & Paige, PC in the amount of $5,629.00, for services through February 28, 2014, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to approve the salary & classification plan for Personnel Policy, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Callahan to approve the meeting minutes from March 5, 2014, seconded by Selectman Greenfield. 
The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Strauss to request civil service promotional list for Police Sergeant and Lieutenant, seconded by Selectman Greenfield.
 Town Administrator’s Report:
Thomas G.Younger spoke on the following:
· On-line news letter.

· Create a new twitter account- with information updated daily

· Resident’s photos needed for possible movies/ films in the future.

· Pothole funds/ winter recovery funds. 

· Hadley school roof issues/ thanked building inspector Rich Balducci & Jim Samms, Electrical Inspector. 

· Traffic flow at schools.
· Safety grants / worked with Representative Lori Ehrlich’s office. 

· Chapter 90 funds. 

· House budget debate will start soon. 

· House voted on the Transportation Bill. 

Selectmen’s Time:
Selectman Callahan thanked Selectman Greenfield and Selectman Sullivan for their years of service. 
Selectman Strauss spoke on Selectman Greenfields years of service, thanked him for opening his eyes to have an open discussion on all topics even though at times they both voted separately.  Selectman Strauss commended Selectman Greenfield for standing up to difficult decisions and for never being boring and wished him well. Selectman Strauss spoke of Selectman Sullivan as a fearless leader of the community. Selectman Strauss stated that Selectman Sullivan was always a comfort to him, knowledgeable of zoning issues, and it will be difficult to move forward with new members without Selectman Sullivan. 
Selectman Kessler recognized Selectman Sullivan and informed her that her phone would always be ringing with business and board questions. Selectman Kessler commented although Selectman Greenfield and himself did not always agree he thanked him for his service to the Town and the Board.  Selectman Kessler spoke on the upcoming Got Talent Show. Selectman Kessler apologized to the Board and the community for being late to the meeting. Selectman Kessler inquired about the beach bench at Whales beach bought by Mr. Condon. 

Selectman Greenfield spoke on the Town side being understaffed. Selectman Greenfield thanked the Board members, the Community, Mr. Thomas Younger, Town Administrator and Maureen Shultz, Administrative Assistant. Selectman Greenfield stated that Selectman Strauss, Selectman Callahan and Selectman Callahan are all kindered spirits and wished them well. Selectman Greenfield spoke about Selectman Strauss stating he is never boring, stands up for difficult decisions. 
Selectman Sullivan thanked her parents, family, kids and husband for their support of her as a member of the Board. Selectman Sullivan recognized and thanked Thomas Younger, Town Administrator for teaching her more in the last couple of years. Selectman Sullivan commented positively on Mr. Younger’s attention, kindness, maturity and his belief in Swampscott. Selectman Sullivan commented she felt it was a privilege working for the Town of Swampscott.  Selectman Sullivan commented on the short term goals of the Board that were achieved such as the Selectmen’s handbook, Charter Review, and Dog Park. Selectman Sullivan named all the Board members who served before her and thanked them each for her to be in an arena as a women serving on the Board. Selectman Sullivan stated she always tried to do only her best.  Selectman Sullivan stated she is happy that there will be two women serving on the Board. Selectman Sullivan was always looking for new people to volunteer to the Town.   Selectman Sullivan thanked all the Town Hall employees. Selectman Sullivan thanked and recognized former Town Administrator, Andrew Maylor. Selectman Sullivan acknowledged Selectman Callahan for stepping into the roles as a Board member. Selectman Sullivan recognized and thanked Joe Markarian, Michael McClung, Don Pinkerton, Linso van der Burg, and all members of the Finance Committee. Selectman Sullivan spoke on Selectman Greenfield’s ability to move the conversations and had the ability to move the needle more than anyone. Selectman Sullivan Selectman Sullivan spoke on Selectman Kessler being a passionate advocate and Selectman Sullivan saying the Board needs that type of person. Selectman Sullivan commented that Selectman Kessler tries his best to look out for all residents and it is hard at times to choose sides. 
Adjournment:

The Board voted unanimously on a motion by Selectman Greenfield to adjourn meeting at 9:00PM seconded by Selectman Strauss.    
True Attest: 
Maureen Shultz, Administrative Assistant 

